
Categories of Risk 
 

The OCC has defined nine categories of risk for bank 
supervision purposes. These risks are: Credit, Interest Rate, 
Liquidity, Price, Foreign Exchange, Transaction, Compliance, 
Strategic and Reputation. These categories are not mutually 
exclusive; any product or service may expose the bank to 
multiple risks. For analysis and discussion purposes, however, 
the OCC identifies and assesses the risks separately. 

 
Credit Risk 

 
Credit risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from an 
obligor's failure to meet the terms of any contract with the 
bank or otherwise fail to perform as agreed. Credit risk is 
found in all activities where success depends on counterparty, 
issuer, or borrower performance. It arises any time bank funds 
are extended, committed, invested, or otherwise exposed through 
actual or implied contractual agreements, whether reflected on 
or off the balance sheet. 

 
Credit risk is the most recognizable risk associated with 
banking. This definition, however, encompasses more than the 
traditional definition associated with lending activities. 
Credit risk also arises in conjunction with a broad range of 
bank activities, including selecting investment portfolio 
products, derivatives trading partners, or foreign exchange 
counterparties. Credit risk also arises due to country or 
sovereign exposure, as well as indirectly through guarantor 
performance. 

 
Interest Rate Risk 

 
Interest rate risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising 
from movements in interest rates. The economic perspective 
focuses on the value of the bank in today's interest rate 
environment and the sensitivity of that value to changes in 
interest rates. Interest rate risk arises from differences 
between the timing of rate changes and the timing of cash flows 
(repricing risk); from changing rate relationships among 
different yield curves affecting bank activities (basis risk); 
from changing rate relationships across the spectrum of 
maturities (yield curve risk); and from interest related 
options embedded in bank products (options risk). The 
evaluation of interest rate risk must consider the impact of 
complex, illiquid hedging strategies or products, and also the 
potential impact on fee income which is sensitive to changes in 
interest rates. In those situations where trading is 
separately managed this refers to structural positions and not 
trading portfolios. 

 
The assessment of interest rate risk should consider risk from 
both an accounting perspective (i.e., the effect on the bank's 
accrual earnings) and the economic perspective (i.e., the 
effect on the market value of the bank's portfolio equity). In 
some banks, interest rate risk is captured under a broader 
category of market risk. In contrast to price risk, which 
focuses on the mark-to-market portfolios (e.g., trading 
accounts), interest rate risk focuses on the value implications 
for accrual portfolios (e.g., held-to-maturity and available-
for-sale accounts). 

 



Liquidity Risk 
 

Liquidity risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from 
a bank's inability to meet its obligations when they come due, 
without incurring unacceptable losses. Liquidity risk 
includes the inability to manage unplanned decreases or 
changes in funding sources. Liquidity risk also 
arises from the bank's failure to recognize or address changes 
in market conditions that affect the ability to liquidate 
assets quickly and with minimal loss in value. 

 
As with interest rate risk, many banks capture liquidity risk 
under a broader category of market risk. Liquidity risk, 
like credit risk, is a recognizable risk associated with 
banking. 
The nature of liquidity risk, however, has changed in recent 
years. Increased investment alternatives for retail 
depositors, sophisticated off-balance sheet products with 
complicated cash-flow implications, and a general increase in 
the credit sensitivity of banking customers are all examples of 
factors which complicate liquidity risk. 

 
Price Risk 

 
Price risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from 
changes in the value of portfolios of financial instruments. 
This risk arises from market-making, dealing, and position-
taking activities in interest rate, foreign exchange, 
equity, and commodity markets. 

 
Many banks use the term price risk interchangeably with market 
risk. This is because price risk focuses on the changes in 
market factors (e.g., interest rates, market liquidity, and 
volatilities) that affect the value of traded instruments.
 The primary accounts affected by price risk are those 
which are revalued for financial presentation (e.g., trading 
accounts for securities, derivatives, and foreign exchange 
products). 

 
Foreign Exchange Risk 

 
Foreign Exchange risk is the risk to earnings or capital 
arising from movement of foreign exchange rates. This risk 
is found in cross-border investing and operating activities. 
Market-making and position-taking in foreign currencies should 
be captured under price risk.  Foreign exchange risk is also 
known as translation risk and it is sometimes captured as a 
component of market risk.  Foreign exchange risk arises from 
accrual accounts denominated in foreign currency, including 
loans, deposits, and equity investments (i.e., cross-border 
investing).  Accounting conventions require quarterly 
revaluation of these accounts at current spot rates. This 
revaluation translates the foreign denominated accounts into 
U.S. dollar terms.  
 
Transaction Risk 
 
Transaction risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising 
from problems with service or product delivery. This risk is a 
function of internal controls, information systems, employee 
integrity, and operating processes. Transaction risk exists 
in all products and services. 



 
Transaction risk is also referred to as operating or 
operational risk. This risk arises on a daily basis in all 
banks as transactions are processed. It is a risk that 
transcends all divisions and products in a bank. 

 
Compliance Risk 

 
Compliance risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from 
violations of, or non-conformance with, laws, rules, 
regulations, prescribed practices, or ethical standards. 
Compliance risk also arises in situations where the laws or 
rules governing certain bank products or activities of the 
bank's clients may be ambiguous or untested. Compliance risk 
exposes the institution to fines, civil money penalties, 
payment of damages, and the voiding of contracts. Compliance 
risk can lead to a diminished reputation, reduced franchise 
value, limited business opportunities, lessened expansion 
potential, and lack of contract enforceability. 

 
Compliance risk is often overlooked as it blends into 
operational risk and transaction processing. A portion of this 
risk is sometimes referred to as legal risk. This is not 
limited solely to risk from failure to comply with consumer 
protection laws; it encompasses all laws as well as prudent 
ethical standards and contractual obligations. It also   
includes the exposure to litigation from all aspects of 
banking, traditional and nontraditional. 

 
Strategic Risk 

 
Strategic risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from 
adverse business decisions or improper implementation of those 
decisions. This risk is a function of the compatibility of an 
organization's strategic goals, the business strategies 
developed to achieve those goals, the resources deployed 
against these goals, and the quality of implementation. The 
resources needed to carry out business strategies are both 
tangible and intangible. They include communication channels, 
operating systems, delivery networks, and managerial capacities 
and capabilities. 

 
Strategic risk focuses on more than an analysis of the written 
strategic plan.  It focuses on how plans, systems, and 
implementation affect the bank's franchise value. It also 
incorporates how management analyzes external factors that 
impact the strategic direction of the company. 
 
Reputation Risk 

 
Reputation risk is the risk to earnings or capital arising from 
negative public opinion. This affects the institution's 
ability to establish new relationships or services, or continue 
servicing existing relationships. This risk can expose the 
institution to litigation, financial loss, or damage to its 
reputation. Reputation risk exposure is present throughout the 
organization and is why banks have the responsibility to 
exercise an abundance of caution in dealing with their 
customers and community. This risk is present in activities 
such as asset management and agency transactions. 

 
The assessment of reputation risk recognizes the potential 



impact of the public's opinion on a bank's franchise value. 
This risk is inherent in all bank activities. Banks which 
actively associate their name with products and services, such 
as with fiduciary services, are more likely to have higher 
reputation risk exposure. As the bank's vulnerability to 
public reaction increases, its ability to offer competitive 
products and services may be affected. 


